MINUTES
ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

MAY 9, 2016

The meeting was held in Stow Town Building and began at 7:30 p.m.  Members present were Edmund Tarnuzzer, Charles Barney, Michele Shoemaker, William Byron and Bruce Fletcher.  
Kevin Trenholme – The public hearing was held in Stow Town Building and opened at 7:30 p.m. to hear the application filed by Kevin Trenholme, 21 Hale Road, Stow for Special Permit under Section 3.9 of the Zoning Bylaw, "Non-Conforming Uses and Structures", to allow replacement of an existing garage with an attached 32-ft. by 25-ft. garage at said address.  The property contains 37,025 sq. ft. and is shown on Stow Property Map U-5 as Parcel 19.

Board members present:  Edmund Tarnuzzer, Charles Barney, Michele Shoemaker, William Byron, Bruce Fletcher.  

Mr. Tarnuzzer chaired and read the notice of hearing as it had appeared in the Beacon Villager on April 21 and 28, 2016.  The hearing notice had been forwarded by certified mail, return receipt, to all abutters.  No abutters were in attendance,  The applicant was present.  Mr, Tarnuzzer recited the criteria to be met for grant of special permit.

Mr. Trenholme explained the garage to be removed is attached to a structure identified on a plan as having "one bedroom".  The applicant said it was a guest house.  The proposal is to construct a new garage attached to that structure.  A portion of the existing garage will remain for the purpose of providing maintenance storage.  The flat roof of the guest house will be reframed to provide a pitch.  There will be no living space within the new garage and no plumbing or heating, although there will be electrical power.  The upper area will be used for storage.  The aim is to create a garage structure to fit in with the dwelling and not overpower it.  It will be 21'-3/4'" in height.  

Mr. Fletcher questioned the proposed distance from lot lines as the plan submitted was not a surveyed site plan, rather a sewage disposal system plan.  Mr. Trenholme said it will comply with the 25-ft. side yard setback requirement.  He had met with the Building Inspector who, he said, was satisfied with the proposal.   

A memo from the Conservation Commission was read advising that the proposed work is within the 100-ft. buffer to Lake Boon.  The applicant needs to seek approval for the work from the Commission.   

On motion of Mr. Barney, second by Ms. Shoemaker, it was voted unanimously to close the hearing.

The Board planned to conduct a site visit on Thursday, May 12th.  The hearing closed at 7:53 p.m.

Robert & Sherri-Ann Kotosky – The public hearing was held in Stow Town Building and opened at 8:00 p.m.  The petition for variance and application for special permit were filed by Robert and Sherri-Ann Kotosky, 101 Kingland Road, Stow.  A special permit was sought under Section 3.9 of the Zoning Bylaw, "Non-Conforming Uses and Structures", to allow replacement of an existing dwelling on approximately the same footprint as that existing.  The variances sought under Section 4.4, "Table of Dimensional Requirements", are ten (10) foot easterly side yard and thirteen (13) feet southerly side yard to allow the construction.  The property contains 13,610 sq. ft. and is shown on Stow Property Map U-4 as Parcel 59.

Board members present:  Edmund Tarnuzzer, Charles Barney, Michele Shoemaker, William Byron, Bruce Fletcher.  

Mr. Tarnuzzer chaired and read the notices of hearing as they had appeared in the Beacon Villager on April 21 and 28, 2016.  The hearing notice had been forwarded by certified mail, return receipt, to all abutters.  Abutters present were Helen Garabedian, 98 Kingland Road; Eileen Levoy, 106 Kingland Road; Ellen Krag, 107 Kingland Road; Daniel James, 103 Kingland Road.  The applicants were present.  Mr, Tarnuzzer recited the criteria to be met for grant of special permit and variance.

Mr. Kotosky noted they had applied for special permit and variance in 2011 prior to purchase of the property, but did not carry through.  After living there for the past four years, they are ready to proceed.  The existing structure was added to over the years and is unsound with cracks in the foundation.  The proposed replacement will be on the same footprint with the same orientation and will be no higher than that existing.  The exact height has not been determined, but will not exceed the allowable height.  The architect was said to be aware of zoning limitations.  The new structure will provide more useable living space.  The second floor will have two small bedrooms to accommodate their son and daughter.  The living room will be open to the second floor.  Plans of the proposed first and second floors were included with the application. 

Several abutters had questions.  Ms. Garabedian, living on property opposite, was concerned the new structure might obscure her view of the lake.  All were invited to review the plans.

A site visit was planned for Thursday, May 12th.

On motion of Ms. Shoemaker, second by Mr. Fletcher, the hearing was closed at 8:40 p.m.

Minute Man Airfield – The public hearing was held in Stow Town Building and opened at 8:50 p.m.  This was a combined hearing:  (1) hearing continued from April 7, 2016 on the application filed by Minute Man Airfield, Inc., 302 Boxboro Road, Stow for Special Permit under Section 3.9 of the Zoning Bylaw, "Non-Conforming Uses and Structures", to allow aircraft storage area restoration and upgrade on the existing South Ramp to include two 51-ft. x 242-ft. ten-unit buildings at said address; (2) for Special Permit under Section 5.1.1.7 Flood Plain District – Uses Permitted, to allow structures in the district overlain by the Flood Plain District through mapping error.  The property contains 116.3 acres and is shown on Stow Property Map R-7 as Parcel 35.  

Board members present:  Edmund Tarnuzzer, Charles Barney, Michele Shoemaker, William Byron, Bruce Fletcher.  

Mr. Tarnuzzer chaired and read the notices of hearing as they had appeared in the Beacon Villager on March 17 and 24, 2016 and on April 21 and 28, 2016  The hearing notices had been forwarded by certified mail, return receipt, to all abutters in Stow and Boxborough.  There were no abutters present.  Mr. Tarnuzzer chaired and recited the criteria to be met for grant of special permit.  Gregory Roy of Ducharme & Dillis Civil Design Group represented the applicant.

 Mr. Roy believed there had been enough testimony presented at the April 7th hearing concerning the aircraft storage area restoration.  It had been continued to allow time for investigation of existing resources with regard to the Flood Plain mapping question.  Two existing sources were used to determine the location of the flood plain in the vicinity of the proposed work area.  A study performed by BSC Engineering for Heath Hen Meadow Brook was referenced (plans attached) .  The profile on the 100-year flood plain indicates an elevation of 260 immediately downstream of Runway 3/21.  A conversion factor suggests a 100-year flood plain elevation of approximately 259.2.  The second resource was a set of plans prepared by Santec and an associated Notice of Intent that show a 100-year flood plain elevation of 288.5 on the downstream side of Runway 3/21.  This information suggests a flood plain limit at elevation 258.5.  

Mr. Roy referred to the plan attached to the application that show the limit of the flood plain closely approximating the 259.0 contour as had been determined by an one-the-ground survey.  Based on this, it is the contention that the flood plain depicted on the attached site plans is an accurate depiction of the limit of the Flood Plain District as defined by the Bylaw.  It was requested that a Special Permit be granted pursuant to Section 5.1.1.7 upon a claim of mapping error.

A letter had been received from Margaret Costello, as a private citizen and not as a member of the Planning Board.  She expressed objections to any further expansion of Minute Man Airfield, especially the proposed aircraft hangers.

A Packard Road resident was present and stated his objection to the proposal as a detriment to the neighborhood and that the new hangers might mean larger and more powerful planes.  Mr. Roy pointed out that the runway length could not accommodate larger aircraft.  

Mr. Fletcher asked if the flood plain has an outlet.  Mr. Roy said there is an outlet under Boxboro Road.  Based on existing data, there is a mapping error.  It was noted that FEMA flood plain maps are mostly for flood plain insurance purposes.  A response from FEMA for amendment will take some time.  Mr. Roy suggested the Board could accept there is data and testimony that there is mapping error.

On motion of Mr. Barney, second by Ms. Shoemaker, it was voted unanimously to close the combined hearings at 9:20 p.m.

The Board planned to conduct site visits to the Lake Boon properties on Thursday, May 12th.

Respectfully submitted,

Catherine A. Desmond

Secretary to the Board

______________________________
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